PROFESSIONAL NEGOTIATION AGREEMENT BETWEEN

MINERAL COUNTY SCHOOL DISTRICT

AND THE

MINERAL COUNTY CLASSROOM TEACHERS' ASSOCIATION

2023-2024 SCHOOL YEAR 2024-2025 SCHOOL YEAR

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I	DEFINITIONS	3
ARTICLE II	RECOGNITION	5
ARTICLE III	NEGOTIATIONS	5
ARTICLE IV	FORMAL CONSULTATION	6
ARTICLE V	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	7
ARTICLE VI	ASSOCIATION AND TEACHER RIGHTS	9
ARTICLE VII	TEACHER LOAD	11
ARTICLE VIII	NON-TEACHING DUTIES	11
ARTICLE IX	VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS	12
ARTICLE X	LEAVE OF ABSENCE	13
ARTICLE XI	PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND	17
	EDUCATIONAL DEVELOPMENT	
ARTICLE XII	TEACHER PROTECTION	18
ARTICLE XIII	TEXTBOOKS	19
ARTICLE XIV	SUPPLIES/EQUIPMENT	19
ARTICLE XV	TEACHER FACILITIES	19
ARTICLE XVI	TEACHER EVALUATION	20
ARTICLE XVII	EARLY RETIREMENT INCENTIVE	21
ARTICLE XVIII	REDUCTION IN FORCE	22
ARTICLE XIX	SALARY SCHEDULE	23
ARTICLE XX	EXTRA DUTY PAY SCHEDULE	27
ARTICLE XXI	GROUP INSURANCE	31
ARTICLE XXII	PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS	32
ARTICLE XXIII	CONTRACTS	32
ARTICLE XXIV	SAFETY	33
ARTICLE XXV	EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP TEAM	34
ARTICLE XXVII	TERMS OF AGREEMENT	34
APPENDIX A	SPECIAL EDUCATION DIRECTOR	36

PROFESSIONAL NEGOTIATION PROCEDURE BETWEEN MINERAL COUNTY SCHOOL DISTRICT

MINERAL COUNTY SCHOOL DISTRICT AND THE

MINERAL COUNTY CLASSROOM TEACHERS' ASSOCIATION

WHEREAS, the Mineral County Board of School Trustees and the Mineral County Classroom Teachers' Association, the parties to this procedure, recognize and declare that providing quality education for the children of the district is their mutual aim and that the character of such education depends predominantly upon the quality and morale of the teaching staff, and

WHEREAS, the members of the teaching profession are interested in and qualified to recommend and assisting formulating policies and programs designed to improve educational standards, and

WHEREAS, a free and open exchange of views is desirable and necessary by and between the parties hereto in their efforts to negotiate in good faith with respect to wages, hours and conditions of employment, and

WHEREAS, members of the teaching staff in the district have the right to join, or not to join, any organization for their professional or economic improvements:

NOW, THEREFORE IT IS AGREED:

ARTICLE I — DEFINITIONS

- 1-1 The term "NRS 288" as used in this Agreement shall refer to Chapter 288 of Nevada Revised Statutes and hereafter known as Chapter 288 NRS (Local Government Employee-Management Relations Act).
- 1-2 The term "teachers" as used in the Agreement shall mean any certified employee of the school district represented exclusively by the Association as defined in Article II, Recognition, but exclusive of personnel with administrative responsibilities.
- 1-3 The term "school board" as used in this Agreement shall mean the Board of School Trustees of the Mineral County School District.
- 1-4 The term "association" as used in this Agreement shall mean the Mineral County Classroom Teachers Association.
- 1-5 The term "school district" as used in this Agreement shall mean the Mineral County School District.
- 1-6 The term "superintendent" as used in the Agreement shall mean the superintendent of schools of the Mineral County School District.

- 1-7 The terms "school board" and "association" shall include authorized officers, representatives and agents. Despite references herein to school board and association as such, each reserves the right to act hereafter by committee or designated representatives, subject to final approval of the school board and the association.
- 1-8 a) <u>Five-day work week.</u> Teachers shall work 182 days each year. New teachers shall work one additional day participating in a District sponsored orientation workshop. In the event the district chooses to offer a teacher induction program for newly hired staff members, the additional days will be paid at the teachers' daily rate of pay. Attendance at the new teacher induction training program will be mandatory of all new staff members unless excused by the superintendent.
 - b) <u>Four-day work week.</u> Teachers shall work 154 days each year. New teachers shall work one additional day, participating in a District sponsored orientation workshop. In the event the district chooses to offer a teacher induction program for newly hired staff members, the additional days will be paid at the teachers' daily rate of pay. Attendance at the new teacher induction training program will be mandatory of all new staff members unless excused by the superintendent.
- 1-9 The term "days" as used in this Agreement shall mean working school days.
- 1-10 The term a "board" means the local government employee management relations board, as provided in Chapter 288.
- 1-11 The term "negotiating team" as used in this Agreement shall mean representatives of the association and representatives of the board not to exceed five each. In recognition of the requirement for the teams to negotiate in good faith the membership of the teams should remain unchanged throughout the entire negotiation process.
- 1-12 A "grievance" shall mean a claim by a grievant that a dispute or disagreement of any kind exists involving interpretation or application of this agreement or an existing school board rule, policy or practice, or that there exists a condition which jeopardizes an employee's health or safety.
- 1-13 A "grievant" shall mean a teacher or other member of the bargaining unit, a group of teachers, or the association filing a grievance.
- 1-14 A "party of interest" is the person or persons making the claim and any persons or person who might by required to take action or against whom action might be taken in order to resolve the problem, as defined in 1-12.
- 1-15 The term "consultant" as used in this Agreement shall mean any person requested by either the association or the school board to provide assistance in the process of negotiations.

ARTICLE II — RECOGNITION

- 2-1 The school board, having previously recognized the association as the exclusive representatives of certified teaching personnel of the district, and having received:
 - 1. A current copy of its constitution and bylaws.
 - 2. A current roster of its officers and representatives, and
 - 3. A current pledge not to strike as required in Chapter 288.

recognizes the association as an appropriated negotiation unit among its employees. The association shall not include the following; the superintendent, principals, vice-principals and any other administrative personnel.

2-2 All rights and privileges granted to the association under the terms and provisions of this procedure shall be extended to all certified teachers employed by the Mineral County School District.

ARTICLE III-NEGOTIATIONS

Provided that nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to preclude the personal appearance of any teacher on his or her own behalf before the school board when it is meeting in formal session, it is agreed that all proposals that may arise under this Agreement shall be negotiated as follows.

- 3-1 Negotiating teams as appointed by the School Board and Association shall meet to conduct negotiations over negotiable items as submitted.
- 3-2 Any requests for meetings shall be exchanged between lead negotiators of the respective teams. Such requests shall be made in writing and contain specific reason(s) for the meeting. Following any request, the negotiating teams will meet within ten days at a mutually agreed time and place unless otherwise stipulated and agreed upon by the respective teams.
- 3-3 When the subject of negotiation requires the budgeting of money by the School Board, the Association shall give notice requesting negotiations on or before **January 1**. Cost estimates will be submitted with the association's proposals.
- 3-4 The negotiating teams will make a good faith effort to resolve matters to their mutual satisfaction and agreements. It is recognized that either team may, if it so desires, utilize the services of outside consultants
- 3-5 The school board and association agree to provide any information related to mandatory subjects of bargaining that will assist in developing constructive proposals in behalf of teachers, students, and the school system.

- 3-6 For their mutual assistance in successfully concluding negotiations, the parties by mutual agreement may appoint ad hoc study committees to do research, to study and develop projects, programs and reports, and to make findings and recommendations to the parties.
- 3-7 It is understood and agreed that all tentative agreements negotiated between the negotiating teams shall then be set down in writing, dated and initialed by both parties when an agreement is reached.
- 3-8 During negotiations, releases to news media shall be made only as jointly agreed upon by the negotiating teams.

ARTICLE IV — FORMAL CONSULTATION

- 4-1 In order to meet the desires of both parties to maximize communication and minimize situations where grievances and other dissatisfactions occur this Article is adopted.
- 4-2 Items appropriate for formal consultation shall include but not be limited to:
 - a. Working conditions of any unit employee,
 - b. Number of teachers and/or a change in their assignments,
 - c. Change in program offerings, and
 - d. Any other items of concern to teachers and/or administrators.
- 4-3 Holding of consultative sessions.
 - a. Sessions at the individual schools:
 - Sessions will be held when requested by the principal of the school or the Association's designated representative. Meetings will be scheduled within 24 hours and held within 3 days of that request. These sessions, which would normally begin immediately after the conclusion of the student's day, will be held at a mutually agreed upon time.
 - 2. The agenda items will be furnished to the other party in writing.
 - 3. Summary notes will be prepared and cleared by both parties relative to items discussed and the parties' positions or comments. A copy of these notes will be furnished to the Association representative.
 - b. Holding of sessions at the District-Association level:
 - I. Upon request, sessions will be held between the Association and District administration at a mutually agreed time.

- 2. The agenda items will be furnished to the other party in writing.
- Summary notes will be prepared and cleared by both parties relative to items
 discussed and the parties' positions. A copy of the notes will be furnished to the
 Association.

ARTICLE V -- GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A grievance is a disagreement between an individual, or the Association, and the employer concerning interpretation, application or enforcement of the terms of this agreement.
- 5-2 For the purpose of this Article, a "school day" is defined as any calendar day that the school offices are open for business.
- 5-3 Timelines can be extended at any step, by written mutual agreement. Failure of the District to observe the time limits shall entitle the employee to advance the grievance to the next step. Conversely, failure on the part of the employee or Association to comply with the time limits negates the right to continue with this procedure.

5-4 Grievance Steps

Nothing contained herein will be construed as limiting the right of any teacher having a problem or complaint to discuss the matter informally at the lowest possible administrative level and having the problem or complaint adjusted.

If a grievance exists, the following steps shall be taken to resolve the grievance:

The parties acknowledge that it is usually most desirable for a teacher and the immediately involved supervisor to resolve problems through free and informal communications. Accordingly, any grievance may first be discussed with the aggrieved party's principal, with the objective of resolving the matter informally.

STEP 1 — School Principal

Within fifteen (15) school days after the occurrence, or of knowledge of the act or condition which is the basis of the complaint, the written grievance must be presented to the aggrieved party's principal. The principal must answer the grievance, in writing, within seven (7) school days.

If the principal determines that he has no authority in resolving the grievance, he may by written notice to grievant refer it to the next formal step of the grievance procedure.

STEP 2 — Superintendent of Schools

If the aggrieved party is not satisfied with the disposition of its grievance at Step 1, the aggrieved party must file a written grievance with the Superintendent within seven (7) school days of the receipt of the principal's answer.

The Superintendent or his designee will meet with the aggrieved party, his principal or immediate supervisor, or both, in an effort to resolve the grievance. Such a meeting will take place within seven (7) days after receipt of the grievance by the Superintendent. The Superintendent shall, within seven (7) school days after this meeting, render his decision, in writing, to the aggrieved party.

STEP 3 — School Board

If the aggrieved person is unsatisfied with the decision rendered by the Superintendent, he shall file his appeal with the School Board within seven (7) days following the receipt of the completion of Step 2. The Board will hear the grievance at the next subsequent regular meeting as long as it can be posted to the agenda in compliance with Nevada law. On special circumstances the Board may schedule a special meeting in compliance with the posting requirement of the Nevada Revised Statutes. The decision of the Board will be furnished to the grievant in writing within seven (7) days of the Board's meeting.

STEP 4 — Mediation

If the aggrieved party is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance in Step 3, then the aggrieved party may present the grievance to mediation within seven (7) school days after the Board's response in Step 3.

Procedures for Grievance Mediation:

- 1. The Superintendent or designee must respond to a grievance request for mediation within seven (7) school days;
- 2. A mediator will be obtained from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS);
- 3. The parties agree to comply with the rules and procedures of the FMCS and will equally split any fees or costs of the Mediator imposed by FMCS.

STEP 5 — Binding Arbitration

If the aggrieved party is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance in Step 4, then the aggrieved party must present the grievance to binding arbitration within seven (7) school days after the Mediation.

The arbitrator will be selected in compliance with the American Arbitration Association (AAA) Rules of Expedited Labor Arbitration.

The Expedited Labor Arbitration format will be used at this level.

The Arbitrator will consider the grievance and render a decision that will be final and binding upon the parties.

5-5 Arbitration Costs

The costs of all arbitration shall be borne as follows:

- a. The expenses, wages, and other compensation of any witness called before the arbitrator shall be borne by the party calling such witness. Other expenses incurred, such as professional services, consultations, preparations of briefs and data to be presented to the arbitrator shall be borne separately by the respective parties.
- b. The arbitrator's fees and expenses and the cost of any hearing room shall be shared equally by the board and the individual or association. If the hearing is conducted on school property, by mutual consent of both parties, the District will provide the hearing room as space allows at no charge.
- c. If a court reporter is requested by either party or the arbitrator, the party requesting will be responsible for the fees. The individual parties will be responsible for copies of transcripts.

5-6 Rights to Representation

- 1. At least one Association representative will be present for any meeting, hearing, appeal, or other proceeding relating to a grievance which has been presented under this article.
- 2. When it is necessary for the Association to investigate a formal grievance or to attend a meeting or hearing held in connection therewith, upon request to the immediate supervisor, the grievant and one (1) Association representative will be released from normal duties, without loss of pay, in order to do so.

5-7 No Reprisals

No reprisal of any kind will be taken by the School Trustees or the administration against any person because of participation in this grievance procedure.

5-8 Cooperation of the Employer and Association

The District and the Association will cooperate with each other in their investigation of any grievance, and will furnish each other such relevant information as is requested for the processing of any grievance.

5-9 **Personnel Files**

All documents, communications, and records dealing with the processing of a grievance will be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants.

ARTICLE VI — ASSOCIATION AND TEACHER RIGHTS

Both parties hereby agree that every certified employee of the school district has the right to freely join, or to refrain from joining the association.

- 6-2 The school board will not discriminate against any teacher by reason of his membership in the association, his participation in any activities of the association, or his participation in any grievance.
- 6-3 The association and its representatives shall have the right to use school buildings at all reasonable hours for meetings, provided that this shall not interfere with or interrupt normal school operations.
- Duly authorized representatives of the association and the organizations with which the association is affiliated, not employed by the Mineral County School District, shall not be permitted to discuss matters pertaining to association business during the formal school day without the prior approval of the school principal.
- 6-5 The association shall have the right to place notices and other material on designated school bulletin boards and in the teacher's mail boxes.
- 6-6 The teacher should be protected by the principal against unnecessary interruptions by other school personnel, pupils and parents. This is not to exclude normal classroom visitations.
- 6-7 Routine maintenance and repair work should be accomplished with the least possible interference to classroom activities at the discretion of the principal.
- 6-8 The association shall be allowed adequate time during the first general meeting of all teachers at the beginning of each school year for presentation of the local association and its officers.
- 6-9 At the beginning of each school year the Association will be credited with a total of ten (10) aggregate paid school days to be used by member(s) who are officers or representatives of the Association, such use to be at the discretion of the Association. The Superintendent or designee will be notified no less than twenty-four hours prior to the commencement of such leave. Approval of such leave will be granted by the Superintendent or designee except where the services of a substitute teacher cannot be retained. The Association agrees to reimburse the District for these days at the daily rate of pay/benefits (e.g. Medicare, S11S, social security, etc.) of the substitute teacher. Such days shall not accrue in excess of twenty (20) paid school days from year to year
- 6-10 Pursuant to NRS 391.755, disciplinary documents may be removed from an employee's personnel file three (3) years after they are issued.
- 6-11 With twenty-four (24) hours notice to the district office an employee may review their personnel file. An employee shall be given a copy of official material prior to it being placed in the file and shall date and initial or sign the material prior to its placement in the file. Anonymous, unattributed or inappropriate material shall not be placed in the file. An employee shall have the right to submit a written response to any material placed in his/her personnel file. The employee shall have thirty (30) days from receipt of the material to submit the written response. This written response shall then be attached to the appropriate file material and placed in the file.
- 6-12 The District will defend all certified personnel in any civil litigation or other damage claim arising from the employee's conduct within the course and scope of essential functions of their positions and within the guidelines of MCSD policies and procedures. The extent of such legal assistance is available in connection with the liability insurance, which is and shall be maintained by the District for that purpose.

ARTICLE VII — TEACHER LOAD

- 7-1 All secondary teachers shall, in addition to their lunch period, have at least four unassigned periods on a 4 day school week and have at least five unassigned periods on a 5 day school week. Secondary teachers assigned a semester schedule without a daily conference period shall be compensated accordingly. Part-time teachers must work at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the work day to be allowed a prep period.
- 7-2 Secondary school teachers shall not be required to teach more than two (2) subject matter areas.
- 7-3 Teacher participation in such extra-curricular activities as clubs, theatricals, musicals, and similar events, for which no compensation is offered, shall be voluntary.
- 7-4 Teachers shall have a duty free lunch period of not less than thirty (30) minutes without interruption.
- 7-5 The Association President will appoint a calendar committee. The Association calendar committee will prepare a calendar proposal for the next school year to be presented to the board for approval by first regularly scheduled board meeting in **March**. Final determination will rest with the Board.
- 7-6 a) <u>Five-day work week.</u> The workday is 7 hours and 40 minutes including a thirty-minute duty free lunch break)
 - b) **Four-day work week.** The teacher work day will be 9 hours. The workday is 9 hours with a thirty-minute duty free lunch break.
 - The work week for a four (4) day teacher shall be equal to that of a (5) day teacher during a contract year (83,720), this includes a 30 minute duty free lunch.
- 7-7 All K-6 teachers shall be provided 50 minutes consecutive preparation time four times per week during the student contact day, excluding preps that may happen during holidays. A teacher cannot have the same Monday prep every year. Prep schedules must rotate on an annual basis.
 - Teachers shall be compensated for missed preparation time based on \$35.00 reimbursement 50 minute increment of preparation time:
 - The district's additional timesheet will be submitted by the site administrator. Payment will be issued with the payroll check.
- 7-8 The Mineral County School District and the Mineral County Classroom Teachers' Association recognize that the passage or amendment of the federal Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) does not supercede or negate the obligation of the parties to bargain when there is an impact on employee wages, hours, or other mandatory subject(s) of bargaining. Therefore, the subject(s) of bargaining due to the implementation of any of the components of ESEA, negotiation will commence promptly upon the request of either party.

ARTICLE VIII -- NON-TEACHING DUTIES

8-1 The school board and the association recognize that a teacher's primary responsibility is to teach and that his energies should, to the extent possible, be utilized to that end. Therefore, the school board agrees to make every effort to reduce the following non-teaching duties through the use of voluntary

and paid teacher aides and part-time clerical assistants so that teachers will have more time to devote to teaching activities.

- Non-teaching assignments, including but not limited to supervision of corridors, playgrounds, lunchrooms, streets and sidewalks, and the loading/unloading of buses. All of the foregoing must have adult supervision.
- 2. Collecting money from students: If a collection by the teachers is deemed necessary, the teacher shall not be held responsible for loss.
- 3. Duplicating instructional and other materials, and other similar clerical functions.
- 8-2 Teachers shall not be required to drive school or private vehicles in transporting pupils to activities which take place away from school.
- 8-3 The Mineral County High School and the Hawthorne Jr. High School shall establish a duty roster made up of teachers who volunteer for after school detention duty at each school site. The volunteer teachers shall be listed on the rosters alphabetically by last name. The after school detention duty shall rotate between teachers on a weekly basis. Teachers will be compensated \$25 per detention period not to exceed 40 minutes beyond the work day. Detention is limited to two days per week.

ARTICLE IX — VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS

9-1 The term "vacancy" is any bargaining unit position previously held by a licensed employee or a licensed position newly created by the Board.

The term "transfer" is the movement of a licensed employee from one work location to another work location at a different work site.

The term "reassignment" is the movement of a licensed employee from one grade level/subject area to a different grade level/subject area at the same work site.

- 9-2 Promotional positions are defined as positions paying a salary differential and/or positions on the administration-supervisory level.
- 9-3 Vacancies which occur in new or existing bargaining unit positions will be posted at the District Office, on the District's web-site, on faculty bulletin boards, and will be advertised for at least 5 working days prior to the selection of a person to fill the vacancy. Notice of vacancies shall be emailed to teachers and will be placed in teacher's mailboxes while school is in session. When a vacancy is posted it will be accompanied with qualifications for the position, its duties, and the rate of compensation shall be clearly set forth.
- 9-4 The administrator of each site will ask each teacher at his/her respective sites for their preference(s) for transfer/reassignment between **March 1st and April 1st** of each school year. A form provided by the District will be used for this purpose. The completed forms will be kept on file at the Central Administration Office for one year.

- 9-5 The District recognizes that it is desirable, when making assignments, to consider the interests and aspirations of its teachers. Every attempt will be made to fill vacancies from within the district. Only current, properly licensed employees are eligible for transfer/reassignment to any vacancy. Vacant positions and/or the resulting subsequent openings will be posted according to section 9-3. Requests for transfer/reassignments will be given first consideration. If no current employees are accepted for the position then out of district applicants will be considered for the position.
- 9-6 Interested persons who request a transfer/reassignment must reply in writing within five (5) days after the vacancy advertised dates as per 9-3. A teacher who has been denied a transfer reassignment will be provided with a written explanation stating the reasons for the denial within three (3) days.
- 9-7 If a situation occurs during the school year that makes it necessary for a teaching assignment to change, the school district will work cooperatively with the association in filling the position.
 - If a teaching assignment is changed during the summer, the district shall send a certified letter so informing the teacher of the change within three (3) days.
- 9-8 Prior to an involuntary transfer/reassignment the District shall seek volunteers in the same manner as provided for in filling vacancies in section 9-3 and 9-5. After consultation with the site administrator, a teacher who has been involuntarily transferred/reassigned will be provided with a written explanation within three (3) days. The principal(s) of the work site(s) involved in the involuntary transfer/reassignment shall make the final discretionary decision whether a volunteer's application for the transfer/reassignment is approved or denied. A volunteer who has been denied the transfer will be provided with a written explanation stating the reasons for the denial within three (3) days. (Neg. 2-9-2000) An involuntary transfer/reassignment shall not result in a loss of compensation, seniority or fringe benefits so long as the involuntary transfer or reassignment is from full time to full time position.
- 9-9 No teacher who is voluntarily transferred or reassigned within the District shall suffer a loss of salary, fringe benefits or seniority so long as the transfer or reassignment is from full time to full time position.

ARTICLE X — LEAVE OF ABSENCE

All leave granted and utilized will be in hourly units. Application for leave of absence under these provisions should be submitted as far in advance as possible to the principal for clearance.

All benefits to which a teacher was entitled at the time the leave of absence commenced will continue to him upon his return.

- 10-1 **SICK LEAVE-** maybe taken in hourly increments.
- 10-1-1 At the beginning of each school year, fifteen (15) days (115 hours) of sick leave shall be allowed for each certified employee whose contract is written for one school year and each year thereafter until a total of one hundred eighty (180) days (1,380 hours) maximum is reached. Once the one hundred eighty (180) days (1,380 hours) maximum is reached, those days shall be banked. Thereafter, each

employee shall have the ability to accrue the maximum of fifteen (15) days (115 hours) of sick leave per year to a maximum of an additional one hundred eighty (180) days (1,380 hours). If a certificated person should terminate his or her contract before the full term is completed and should have used all fifteen (15) days (115 hours) of sick leave allotted, that portion of sick leave shall be deducted from the final salary at the rate of 1/182 of the total salary for each day not earned.

Sick leave for certificated persons whose contracts are not written for one full year shall be prorated on the basis of fifteen (15) days (115 hours) per school year at the beginning of the of the contract period of each school month of such period. Deductions shall be made as above should a total accrual of sick leave used not equal the amount earned, but shall be made on the basis of the total number of days employed in the event of termination before the expiration of the contract period. For those schools on a four day week, the personal leave and sick leave will be pro-rated at a ratio of 1.25 days for each Teachers day taken.

10-1-2 Sick leave shall be allowed for:

- Medical appointments for teacher and/or immediate family members. For the purpose of this
 article, immediate family includes parents, children and spouse of the teacher, and parents and
 children of the spouse, and others living in the same household. Teachers will attempt to schedule
 appointments outside the school day if possible. If appointments must be made during the school
 day, efforts will be made to schedule them on Tuesdays, Wednesdays or Thursdays.
- 2. Personal illness, temporary disability or accident to teacher or immediate family.
- 3. Diagnostic tests which cannot be scheduled during vacation periods without being detrimental to the health and safety of the teacher.
- 4. Pregnancy and related medical problems. Determination of commencement and termination of commencement and termination of the leave shall be made by the teacher and her physician.
- 5. Death in the immediate family of the employee. Specifically; mother, father, sister, brother, son, daughter, husband, wife, grandparents, or grandchild.
- 6. Other deaths or serious illness with recommendation of the principal and approval of the superintendent.
- 10-1-3 Full-time employees shall be members of the sick leave plan. Employees working more than half-time but less than full-time, shall be granted a percentage of sick leave days equal to the percentage of days worked, rounded to the nearest 1/4 days.
- 10-1-4 Certified employees who have been granted a leave of absence for one year or less will be given credit for accumulated sick leave at time of reinstatement of duty.
- 10-1-5 A doctor's statement may be requested at the discretion of the principal.
- 10-1-6 Effective July 1, 1979, a certified employee of the Mineral County School District, shall, if he/she dies while under contract with the Mineral County School District, receive payment for

- accumulated sick leave at the rate of 50 % of the employee's salary. Said benefit will be paid to the estate of the deceased.
- 10-1-7 Effective 1989-90 school year, a certified employee shall be reimbursed upon resignation from MCSD, after six (6) years of service in the district for unused sick leave at the rate of 18% of the daily rate of pay and a maximum of \$3,700.00 per recipient with the following conditions:
 - 1. Any remaining money for a given year will be added to next year's money.
 - 2. Said Fund shall be established as a Trust and Agency account, which will maintain a maximum yearly balance of \$22,750.00.
 - 3. All payments will be made on **July 25th** of a given year for those employees retiring during the prior school year.
 - 4. If re-employed for the following year be the district, sick leave payment is to be repaid to the fund plus interest at the current rate. If repaid, sick leave accumulation will be restored at level of time of retirement.

10-2 PROFESSIONAL LEAVE

- 10-2-1 Certified employees other than those authorized to represent the school system may be allowed to attend recognized educational meetings and conferences and without allowances for expenses, providing they are an official representative or an officer of the association, local, state or national. The certified employees will have deducted from his/her salary the substitute teacher's salary for each day's absence.
- 10-2-2 Application will be made to the superintendent for approval via the teacher's principal. Fifteen (15) days advance notice of the conference will be given except in an emergency. The superintendent shall respond to the request within five (5) days.
- 10-2-3 Teachers who have completed six or more continuous years of service may be granted leave of up to one year without pay or increment for professional study, travel or research. The request for leave must be presented to the board by March 1.
- 10-2-4 The request shall be accompanied by specific written details or the direction of the professional study, the travel to be taken, or the research project involved. Written acceptance by the Board will specify the conditions to be met.
- 10-2-5 Should the leave be granted, the returning teacher will be assigned to the same position or to a similar position for which he or she is qualified, provided all conditions of the leave were met. Prior to April 1, of the next contract year the teacher shall submit verification that the conditions have been met or will be by June 1. Should it be determined terms were not met after being assured and verified that the employee did meet them, the employee will be subject to immediate dismissal. All financial benefits related to leaving the district would be forfeited.

10-3 TEMPORARY LEAVE

10-3-1 Certificated employees will be given personal leave at the beginning of each school year. A request to use leave must be approved by the building principal. Requests must be made to the building principal 48 hours before the leave commences, if possible. The building principal shall respond in writing to the request within 24 hours or sooner. Requests received for a Monday absence will be responded to by the end of the work day prior to the weekend.

Personal leave will not be granted the day prior to or the day following Thanksgiving vacation, Winter Break, Spring Break, Summer vacation, or the first 5 working days of a teacher's contract and the last 5 working days of a teacher's contract.

At the end of each school year the teachers shall have the option of carrying over to the next school year unused personal leave as follows:

Certificated employees with the following continuous service within Mineral County School District shall receive:

- 1-9 complete years of service, 3 days of personal leave given each year, maximum 2 days allowed to carry over to the next year
- 10-14 complete years of service, 4 days of personal leave given each year, maximum 3 days allowed to carry over to the next year
- **15-19 complete years of service,** 5 days of personal leave given each year, maximum 4 days allowed to carry over to the next year
- **20-24 complete years of service**, 6 days of personal leave given each year, 5 days allowed to carry over to the next year
- **25-29 complete years of service,** 7 days of personal leave given each year, 6 days allowed to carry over to the next year
- 30+ complete years of service, 8 days of personal leave given each year, 7 days allowed to carry over to the next year

Days exceeding the maximum number of allowed carry over should be used by or reimbursed at the end of the year at the regular substitute's daily rate of pay. Those employees with 20 or more years of service within Mineral County School District are eligible for reimbursement for all accumulated personal leave days at the regular substitute daily rate of pay.

Any leave not used and carried over to the next school year will not be reimbursed to a terminating employee who resigns after June 15th

Employees working a five (5) day school week will be granted 1.0 day and deducted 1.0 day for each workday taken as personal leave. Employees working a four (4) day school week will be granted 1.25 days and deducted 1.25 days for each workday taken as personal leave.

All payments for personal leave addressed in this article will be paid with the normal payroll on June 25.

- 10-3-2 Certificated teachers shall be granted two (2) days personal business leave per contract year. Such leave shall be limited to use for the following purposes:
 - A. Legal transactions
 - B. Advanced educational consultations, examination, or graduation

Business leave shall not be deducted from any other leave provisions in this contract but such leave shall be contingent upon deduction equal to per/day cost of substitute from the applicant's salary and the request for leave must be approved by the building principal.

Verification of the purpose may be requested by the principal.

Request must be made to the building principal 48 hours before the leave commences.

Such absence shall not be granted during the first or last five days of the school year. Additional day's absence may be requested under the reasons listed above, if, upon petition permission is granted by the superintendent. Additional days granted shall be considered leave without pay.

10-4 EXTENDED LEAVE

- 10-4-1 A teacher has the constitutional right to become a candidate for any elective office and to serve in such elective office if elected. Regularly appointed teachers who have completed at least four (4) continuous years shall be granted leave of absence without pay to serve in any State Legislative Office. When the Legislative Session is over, the teacher may return to his/her classroom provided the return is not later than six (6) schools weeks prior to the end of the semester. If the return is later than six (6) weeks, the teacher shall be offered substitute teaching for the balance of the semester at his/her regular salary.
- 10-4-2 A leave of absence of up to one year, without pay or increment may be granted. Such leave may be extended for an additional year. All such leave shall be approved by the school board.
- 10-4-3 Upon return of a teacher from leave of absence, heishe will be assigned to the same or similar position for which he/she is qualified.
- 10-4-4 Since teachers on leave of absence have not resigned, they shall at their option, be considered as members of the teaching staff for insurance purposes, with the employee paying the full amount of such premium, subject to the approval of the insurance carrier.

ARTICLE XI — PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND EDUCATIONAL IMPROVEMENT

The board agrees to provide upon application and approval, the necessary funds for teachers who desire to attend select professional conferences affiliated with national or state organizations. Travel and per diem shall be deemed appropriate expenses of the school district, as well as the cost of substitute teacher if needed to relieve the participant. A teacher attending

such conferences and meetings shall be granted sufficient leave time to attend without loss of compensation. Application will be made to the superintendent for approval via the teacher's principal. Fifteen (15) days advance notice of the conference will be given except in an emergency. The Superintendent shall respond to the request within five (5) days.

- 11-2 Either at the request of the association, or on the District's initiative, arrangements may be made through the superintendent for after-school courses, workshops, conferences and programs designed to improve the quality of instruction. Teachers shall not be required to attend meetings conducted by salespersons representing non-education related companies or organizations.
- 11-3 The board agrees to expend funds each year to purchase books and other resource materials, and/or to sponsor special student programs of an educational-cultural nature which are available to our schools. The association may make recommendations for these purchases and/or programs.

ARTICLE XII — TEACHER PROTECTION

- 12-1 No action shall be taken upon a complaint made by the parent of a student directed towards a teacher, nor shall any reference to the complaint be included in the teacher's personnel file, unless the teacher is duly notified.
- A teacher shall normally be provided with the opportunity to be included in conferences between parents and the administration when the conference pertains to the teacher's relationship with one of the students. Where there is contact between administration and a parent regarding a complaint or problem with a child and/or teacher; the teacher involved will be <u>immediately</u> informed of the nature of the complaint/problem and any proposed action to be taken, if decisions have been made regarding potential action.

An employee shall be entitled to a representative from the Association for advice and representation during such meetings or interviews.

12-3 No teacher shall be disciplined, suspended, demoted, dismissed or terminated without the reasons for such actions being specified in writing and without just cause.

A teacher may be subject to suspension, demotion, dismissal or termination for the reasons contained in NRS 391.

Disciplinary action resulting in written admonition (NRS 391), suspension, demotion, dismissal or termination may be grieved up to final and binding arbitration pursuant to Article V (Grievance Procedure).

Written disciplinary action not resulting in written admonition (NRS 391), suspension, demotion, dismissal or termination may only be grieved up to and including the School Board and not to binding arbitration pursuant to Article V. The Board's decision on whether there was just cause for the written disciplinary action shall have no precedential effect in any arbitration. The arbitrator's

decision on whether there was just cause for a written admonition, suspension, demotion, dismissal or termination shall be based solely on the evidence presented at the hearing.

Nothing in Article 12-3 shall be construed as superseding the provisions of NRS 391.

- 12-4 An employee may retrain a pupil when it is essential for self-defense or for the protection of other persons or property or to quell a disturbance threatening physical injury. Excessive or unreasonable force is not authorized.
- 12-5 An employee shall be given a copy of all adverse information/material prior to its being placed in the personnel file and shall date and sign and may respond in writing within 15 days of receipt of the adverse information/material and have such response attached to the adverse information/material prior to its placement in the file.

ARTICLE XIII TEXTBOOKS

13-1 The selection and distribution of textbooks will be the responsibility of the district administrators predicated on the recommendation of the professional staff that will utilize the textbooks and those staff members that teach that subject area at the next lower and higher grade levels.

Supplementary materials shall be considered if evidence can be provided to justify the educational value and economic investment.

ARTICLE XIV — SUPPLIES/EQUIPMENT

The board recognizes that appropriate technologies, texts, library references, maps and globes, laboratory equipment, audio visual equipment, art supplies, athletic equipment, standard texts and similar materials are tools of the teaching profession.

- 14-1 Teachers' recommendations on quality and durability of supplies and equipment shall be considered when re-ordering. The district will provide all necessary technologies for student use.
- 14-2 Teachers shall retain a copy of the requisition form whereupon they have requested supplies and equipment and shall be informed of the disposition of their request by the principal.
- 14-3 Site Administrators will work with classroom teachers and issue, account for, and inventory technologies used in classrooms. Distance learners or devices issued to students for home use will be the responsibility of site administrators. The District shall be responsible for maintaining all technologies.

ARTICLE XV — TEACHER FACILITIES

15-1 Each school shall have the following facilities:

- 1. Space in each classroom in which each teacher may securely store instructional materials and supplies.
- 2. A locked space in each classroom in which teachers may store personal belongings. Teachers shall request locks when needed.
- 3. A teacher lounge/work area containing adequate equipment and supplies to aid in the preparation of instructional materials. The adequacy of the equipment shall be determined by the principal and his staff. Provisions shall be made for access to the teacher lounge/work area by teachers at any time based upon the need of all teachers at their specific work site. Materials and/or equipment are not to be used for personal reasons.
- 4. An appropriately furnished room to be used as a faculty lounge. Every attempt will be made to provide adequate local telephone service.
- 5. Clean and conveniently located restrooms, separate for each sex. These are to be separate from the student's restrooms.
- 6. An adequate lunchroom within existing cafeterias for the use of the teaching staff exclusive of students.
- 15-2 New construction will include adequate teacher facilities as listed above.

ARTICLE XVI — TEACHER EVALUATION

- 16-1 Listening unobserved and the use of audio-systems and similar surveillance devise shall be strictly prohibited in any evaluation procedure. Nothing in this section prevents an administrator, who observes inappropriate behavior or teaching methods, from notifying the employee of such observation, as long as this observation is brought to the attention of the employee within five (5) school days.
- 16-2 Teachers will have the right, upon request, to review the contents of their personnel file, with the exception of confidential matters.
- 16-3 Administrators will have the option to urge probationary teachers to receive additional education in specific areas of education where deficiencies exist, as a provision of reemployment.
- 16-4 The parties agree to comply with NRS 391 that all teachers be observed using the Nevada Evaluation Performance Framework (NEPF) time frames and guidelines.
 - All teachers will receive a copy of the evaluation and have the opportunity to respond to it prior to other administrators or members of the Board of Trustees reviewing the evaluation.

ARTICLE XVII — EARLY RETIREMENT INCENTIVE

17-1 Early Retirement Incentive/Bonus

After 20-24 years 100 After 25-29 years 75% 30 years 50%

100% of column 1 step 0 75% of column 1 step 0 50% of column 1 step 0

REQUIREMENTS:

 Maximum of 3 employees per fiscal year with seniority in the district being the determining factor

- 2. Must notify the District in writing by May 10th of intention to retire at the end of the school year. It is understood that should the applying teacher not be selected for the incentive said teacher may withdraw his/her notice of intent to retire. In the event that a teacher submits their intention to retire after May 10th, the district will consider approval of an incentive after consultation with the union. Early Retirement Incentives will be decided on a case by case basis through consultation with the union.
- 3. Retirement may not be in the middle of a school year.
- Must have completed the contract term of employment within which eligibility was reached.
- 5. Employees must have all included years of service in the Mineral County School District.

PAYMENT OPTIONS:

- 1. Lump sum payable with final paycheck.
- 2. Pay 2 lump sums with final paycheck and 2 lump sums on **January 10th** of the year following retirement.
- 3. Lump sum payable on **January 10th** of the year following retirement.

17-2 PERS - Purchase 1 year

Employees retiring from the District and qualifying for a Nevada PERS retirement may request to cash in 180 days of accrued sick leave in exchange for the District purchasing one (1) year of Nevada PERS service credit subject to any requirements of Nevada law including Nevada PERS regulations in effect at the time of the retirement. For employees with 15 years or more of service in the district who accrue 45 days of sick leave beyond the first 180 days, the District will purchase an additional 1/5 year of Nevada PERS service credit up to a maximum of 1 year service credit. This benefit shall not exceed 2 years of Nevada PERS service credit. This benefit is in lieu of the benefit provided by 17-1 and the number of employees who may opt for the benefit under 17-2 is the number (not exceeding

3) that insures that the combination of employees approved for 17-1 and 17-2 does not exceed the cost of the District approving three employees retiring under 17-1 computed as 3 x 100% of column 1 step 0. Employee(s) may request benefits under section 17-1 or 17-2 but not both.

Intent of this new language is that there would be no additional cost to District over cost of approving 3 employees under section 17-1. Currently the maximum cost under section 17-1 is 3 employees x \$31,690 = \$95,070 (2007-08); 3 employees x \$33,275 = \$99,825 (2008-09) 3 employees x \$35,535.78 = \$106,607.34 (2016-17). The District cannot guarantee that this event will be exempt from federal tax consequences.

ARTICLE XVIII — REDUCTION IN FORCE

- 18-1 The board may, upon giving written notice, refuse to re-employ any teacher for the next contract year due to a justifiable decrease in teaching positions due to decreased enrollment, district reorganization or lack of funding; provided there is consultation with the association prior to the decision to make any such reductions.
- On or about October 30th of each year, the superintendent will provide the association with a list showing the seniority of each teacher employed by the board, their areas of certification and courses taught and will thereafter, promptly notify the association of any changes in said list. The superintendent will at all times have posted in his office a current list which will be available for inspection during regular working hours by any teacher and/or the association.
- 18-3 In the event such justifiable reductions in force are made, reductions shall first be made among teachers with less than two years of service within the Mineral County School District. With respect to reduction in force the principle of seniority within the District shall govern, provided that qualifications are relatively equal, and provided further that no teacher qualified to teach a particular assignment or grade level as evidenced by the Nevada State Board of Education shall be replaced by another teacher not qualified for such assignment or grade level as prescribed above.
- Any post-probationary teacher (employee) in good standing at the time of being laid off for the reasons stated in section 18-1 who wants to be considered for recall will be notified for a period of up to two (2) years following the effective date of the layoff that the District intends to fill a vacancy for which the teacher is certified. An employee desiring such notification is required to provide the District a written request at the time of the layoff, including forwarding address and personal email address. The employee is solely responsible for keeping the District informed in writing of any future change of addresses. The employee must respond in writing within fourteen (14) days of the date the District sends the notice of the vacancy (via certified mail and personal email) to the most current forwarding address provided by the employee. If the response is received within the above fourteen (14) day time frame, the District will give preference to the former employee with the most prior service with the District over similarly qualified candidates from inside and outside of the District if the former employee meets all qualifications for the position, i.e. remains certified for the position, and remains in good

standing with the Mineral County School District, any interim school districts where the employee was employed during the period of the layoff and the Nevada Department of Education. If no timely request for re-employment is received within fourteen calendar days of the date of mailing or emailing the notification(s), the District may immediately refill the position from qualified applicants from within or outside the District.

18-5 All benefits to which an employee was entitled at the time of layoff will be restored upon return to active employment including but not limited to accumulated sick leave, seniority and salary placement, subject to no restoration of sick leave that was paid off pursuant to Article 10-1-8 and subject to transfer of sick leave between Nevada school districts in accordance with Nevada Law.

ARTICLE XIX SALARY SCHEDULE

19-1 Salary Schedule

Mineral County Classroom Teachers' Association FY 2023-2024 Salary Schedule					
YRS EXP	I II III IV V				٧
	ВА	BA + 20 Credits	BA +34 Credits	BA + 48 Credits MA	BA + 72 Credits MA + 24 Credits
Current (Columns are gra	ndfathered prior to	2021-22 ** Keep refe	rence of column he	adings prior to 21-22.
0	\$43,651.03	\$45,243.55	\$46,836.06	\$48,428.58	\$50,021.10
1	\$45,243.55	\$46,836.06	\$48,428.58	\$50,021.10	\$51,613.61
2	\$46,836.06	\$48,428.58	\$50,021.10	\$51,613.61	\$53,206.13
3	\$48,428.58	\$50,021.10	\$51,613.61	\$53,206.13	\$54,798.64
4	\$50,021.10	\$51,613.61	\$53,206.13	\$54,798.64	\$56,391.16
5	\$51,613.61	\$53,206.13	\$54,798.64	\$56,391.16	\$57,983.68
6	\$53,206.13	\$54,798.64	\$56,391.16	\$57,983.68	\$59,576.19
7	\$54,798.64	\$56,391.16	\$57,983.68	\$59,576.19	\$61,168.71
8	\$56,391.16	\$57,983.68	\$59,576.19	\$61,168.71	\$62,761.22
9	\$57,983.68	\$59,576.19	\$61,168.71	\$62,761.22	\$64,353.74
10	\$59,576.19	\$61,168.71	\$62,761.22	\$64,353.74	\$65,946.26
11	\$61,168.71	\$62,761.22	\$64,353.74	\$65,946.26	\$67,538.77

12	\$62,761.22	\$64,353.74	\$65,946.26	\$67,538.77	\$69,131.29
13	\$62,761.22	\$65,946.26	\$67,538.77	\$69,131.29	\$70,723.81
14	\$62,761.22	\$67,538.77	\$69,131.29	\$70,723.81	\$72,316.32
15	\$62,761.22	\$69,131.29	\$70,723.81	\$72,316.32	\$73,908.84
16	\$62,761.22	\$70,723.81	\$72,316.32	\$73,908.84	\$75,501.35
17	\$62,761.22	\$72,316.32	\$73,908.84	\$75,501.35	\$77,093.87
18	\$62,761.22	\$73,908.84	\$75,501.35	\$77,093.87	\$77,616.62
19		\$73,908.84	\$77,093.87	\$78,686.39	\$79,209.14
20		\$73,908.84	\$78,686.39	\$80,278.90	\$80,801.65
21		\$73,908.84	\$80,278.90	\$81,871.42	\$82,394.17
22		\$73,908.84	\$80,278.90	\$83,463.93	\$83,986.68
23		\$73,908.84	\$80,278.90	\$85,056.45	\$85,579.20
24			\$80,278.90	\$86,648.97	\$87,171.72
25			\$80,278.90	\$88,241.48	\$88,764.23
26			\$80,801.65	\$88,764.23	\$89,286.98
27			\$80,801.65	\$88,764.23	\$89,286.98
28			\$81,324.40	\$89,286.98	\$89,809.73
29			\$81,324.40	\$89,286.98	\$89,809.73
30 & on			\$81,847.15	\$89,809.73	\$90,332.48

Mineral County Classroom Teachers' Association FY 2024-2025 Salary Schedule					
YRS EXP	ı	H	101	IV	v
	ВА	BA + 20 Credits	BA +34 Credits	BA + 48 Credits MA	BA + 72 Credits MA + 24 Credits
Current Co	olumns are gran	dfathered prior to 2	2021-22 ** Keep refer	ence of column hea	dings prior to 21-22.
0	\$47,488.91	\$49,081.43	\$50,673.94	\$52,266.46	\$53,858.98
1	\$49,081.43	\$50,673.94	\$52,266.46	\$53,858.98	\$55,451.49
2	\$50,673.94	\$52,266.46	\$53,858.98	\$55,451.49	\$57,044.01
3	\$52,266.46	\$53,858.98	\$55,451.49	\$57,044.01	\$58,636.52
4	\$53,858.98	\$55,451.49	\$57,044.01	\$58,636.52	\$60,229.04
5	\$55,451.49	\$57,044.01	\$58,636.52	\$60,229.04	\$61,821.56
6	\$57,044.01	\$58,636.52	\$60,229.04	\$61,821.56	\$63,414.07
7	\$58,636.52	\$60,229.04	\$61,776.56	\$63,414.07	\$65,006.59
8	\$60,229.04	\$61,821.56	\$63,414.07	\$65,006.59	\$66,599.10
9	\$61,821.56	\$63,414.07	\$65,006.59	\$66,599.10	\$68,191.62
10	\$63,414.07	\$65,006.59	\$66,599.10	\$68,191.62	\$69,784.14
11	\$65,006.59	\$66,599.10	\$68,191.62	\$69,784.14	\$71,376.65
12	\$66,599.10	\$68,191.62	\$69,784.14	\$71,376.65	\$72,969.17
13	\$66,599.10	\$69,784.14	\$71,376.65	\$72,969.17	\$74,561.69
14	\$66,599.10	\$71,376.65	\$72,969.17	\$74,561.69	\$76,154.20
15	\$66,599.10	\$72,969.17	\$74,561.69	\$76,154.20	\$77,746.72
16	\$66,599.10	\$74,561.69	\$76,154.20	\$77,746.72	\$79,339.23
17	\$66,599.10	\$76,154.20	\$77,746.72	\$79,339.23	\$80,931.75
18	\$66,599.10	\$77,746.72	\$79,339.23	\$80,931.75	\$81,454.50
19		\$77,746.72	\$80,931.75	\$82,524.27	\$83,047.02

20	_	\$77,746.72	\$82,524.27	\$84,116.78	\$84,639.53
21		\$77,746.72	\$84,116.78	\$85,709.30	\$86,232.05
22		\$77,746.72	\$84,116.78	\$87,301.81	\$87,824.56
23		\$77,746.72	\$84,116.78	\$88,894.33	\$89,417.08
24			\$84,116.78	\$90,486.85	\$91,009.60
25			\$84,116.78	\$92,079.36	\$92,602.11
26			\$84,639.53	\$92,602.11	\$93,124.86
27			\$84,639.53	\$92,602.11	\$93,124.86
28			\$85,162.28	\$93,124.86	\$93,647.61
29			\$85,162.28	\$93,124.86	\$93,647.61
30 & on			\$85,685.03	\$93,647.61	\$94,170.36

The method to calculate a change in the schedule will be to apply the % change to each amount.

ARTICLE XIX-SALARY SCHEDULE (cont)*

19-2 SALARY ADVANCEMENT

(cont.)

*The units referred to as "plus" as in "BA +20" means credits achieved after completion from an accredited teacher preparation program qualifying the candidate for all minimum requirements for Nevada licensure. The units referred to as MA +24 must be credits earned after the conferred master degree.

Approved Continuing Education Units (CEUs) will be accounted as 15 contact hours of CEUs will equal one (1) credit on the salary schedule. Approved CEUs may be from the Nevada Department of Education list of approved providers, accredited colleges and universities, Nevada RPDP, approval by the Superintendent (for example, nursing, counseling, and CTE), or district inservice. A list of approved providers will be maintained by the district.

All employees shall be placed on the appropriate step and column commensurate with their current years of experience and education level.

19-3 Extended and Special Contracts: In the event that the District requires a certified employee to report for work before the normal start of the school year or remain after the normal close of the school year the employee will be compensated at the daily rate of their annual contract salary for each day required to

work. The school district will consult the association and include at least one official association representative in the interview process before offering or posting any positions that require an extended or special (including grant funded) contracts. All extended and special contracts, excluding Extra Duty contracts, must be reviewed, advertised, and selected on an annual basis. Literacy Specialists will be employed on a continuous basis unless they receive an unsatisfactory evaluation.

- 19-4 There shall be an increase in base salary for each certified employee in the amount of \$3,837.88 for school year 2023-2024, and an increase in the amount of \$3,837.88 for school year 2024-2025, with retroactive pay for the 2023-2024 school year for those certified employees still employed by the district.
- 19-5 Retention bonuses of \$3,000 to be paid to all certified personnel for the 2022-2023 and 2023-2024 school years. Retention bonuses to be paid in two (2) payments of \$1,500 at the end of each semester for the 2022-2024 and 2023-2024 school years. These retention bonuses are made possible as part of the ESSER Grants applied for each year by the District and are set to expire in the 2023-2024 school year. These bonuses will be paid so long as the District remains eligible and received adequate funding pursuant to the ESSER Grants. If the District does not receive adequate funding, the parties agree to reopen this time to address any shortfall in ESSER funding and bonus money available.
- 19-6 Senate Bill 231 Additional Salary

For the 2023-2025 biennium, MCSD will pursue funding when made available through Senate Bill 231 of the 2023 Legislative Session. Any awarded funds will be applied to salary and benefits equally divided by the members of the bargaining unit, as permitted by law. Any increase in salary and benefits will only be for the 23-25 biennium and will sunset effective July 1, 2025, unless extended by the Nevada Legislature.

Funds will be reported separately on employee contracts as clarification for all parties. Funds will be applied, upon receipt, consistent with a successful subgrant award.

SB231 Fund will be allocated by the Board of Trustees.

ARTICLE XX — EXTRA DUTY PAY SCHEDULE

- 20-1 The Extra Duty Pay Schedule may be negotiated as a part of the contract for subsequent years.
- 20-2 The Extra Duty Pay for District wide positions.

INDEX*

Mentor for newly hired teachers

Maximum two (2) mentees per teacher mentor per year

J-1 Program Advisor

Testing Director

.55 first mentee
.25 second mentee
1.80
.90

The Extra Curricular Activity Pay for the Senior High School.

ATHLETICS		INDEX*
Athletic Director	(1)	1.90
Head Baseball Coach	(1)	.90
Asst. Baseball Coach	(1)	.75
Head Basketball Coach	(2)	.90
Asst. Basketball Coach	(2)	75
Dance Team Advisor	(1)	.75
Head Football Coach	(1)	.90
Asst. Football Coach	(1)	.75
Boys' Golf Coach	(1)	.90
Girls' Golf Coach	(1)	.90
Pep Club/Cheerleader Advisor	(1)	.78
Head Softball Coach	(1)	.90
Asst. Softball Coach	(1)	.75
Head Track Coach	(1)	.90
Asst. Track Coach	(1)	.75
Head Volleyball Coach	(1)	.90
Asst. Volleyball Coach	(1)	.75
Cross Country Coach	(1)	.90
Pep Band Advisor**	(2)	.55

^{(**}minimum all varsity girls and boys home football and basketball games, post season games and all local parades)

ACTIVITIES

(1)	1.35
(1)	.45
(1)	.45
(1)	.55
(1)	.75
(1)	.55
(1)	.55
(1)	.35
(1)	.55
(1)	.55
	(1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1)

(Additional CTSO may be applied for if the position is grant funded, and the grant is received.

The minimum team size shall be 10 students to hire a head coach. If a team does not meet this requirement within the first ten days of a season, the team will be disbanded. Team sizes must

increase to 15 students to add an assistant coach, this does not include combining junior and senior high students. The team must maintain a minimum of 15 students for 50% of the season in order to maintain an assistant coach, at mid-season if the team does not have 15 or more students the assistant coach will be relieved of duties and paid 50% of the stipend. Golf teams must maintain a minimum of 5 students for 50% of the season, not combining junior and senior high students. All exceptions go before the Superintendent with appeal to the Board of Trustees for approval. The site administrator and Superintendent may approve additional assistant coaching position(s) upon the request of the Athletic Director.

- 20-2-1 Employees holding the positions listed in this section shall be paid in the first certified pay period following the end of the activity. Any employee holding the positions listed in this section whose position requires more than half a school year to complete the extra duty assignment shall receive half the stipend during the first December pay period.
- 20-2-2 Applicants for coaching positions in the district will be selected first in the following order:

Certified applicants currently employed by the district for coaching positions with special endorsements in field of vacancy will be considered first.

Certified applicants currently employed by the district for coaching with special endorsements with past coaching experience if the field of vacancy will be considered next.

All currently certified applicants with coaching experience in any field shall be considered next.

Any currently employed certified applicant will be considered first for the position before non-certified applicants from outside of the district.

The district reserves the right to determine teacher load and impact on the classroom.

Extra duty assignments are dependent upon ability and prior satisfactory evaluations.

20-3 The Extra Curricular Activity Pay for the Junior High and Elementary Schools.

INDEX*

Asst. Coach Girls Basketball 7th grade	.60
Head Coach Girls Basketball 8th grade	.60
Asst. Coach Boys Basketball 7th grade	.60
Head Coach Boys Basketball 8th grade	.60
Asst. Coach Girls Volleyball 7th grade	.60
Head Coach Girls Volleyball 8th grade	.60
Asst. Coach Wrestling 7th grade	.55
Head Coach Wrestling 8th grade	.60
Asst. Coach Track 7th grade	.55
Head Coach Track 8th grade	.60
Student Council Advisor (3) (HES/SES/HJH)	.35
Elementary Intramural Sports/Clubs (2)	.25
Middle School Athletic Director	.75

Program Sponsor — Junior High/High School	.55
Program Sponsor Elementary (2)	.55
Esports Advisor Elementary	.55
Music Advisor Elementary	.55
Yearbook Advisor (HES/SES) (2)	.55
Testing Coordinator (HES/SES) (2)	.55

The schedule will be cooperatively developed by the coach and building principal and presented to the county superintendent for approval prior to the first game.

The minimum team size shall be 10 students to hire a coach/supervisor for all sports, intramurals, or sponsors.

During the first two years of experience in the same extra-curricular activity at the same school in Mineral County School District the pay will be based on the B.A. minimum salary. After two years of experience in the same extra-curricular activity at the same school in Mineral County School District, the pay will be based upon the M.A. minimum salary. A break in service of two years or less does not eliminate years of experience in the extra-curricular activity. If a listed extra-curricular activity was previously listed as intramural, the years of experience an advisor or coach receives as an intramural advisor or coach will count for years of experience in the same extra-curricular activity in the same school. Pay for movement from an intramural coach/sponsor will not place an individual higher than the listed beginning step for a sports coach. Years of experience must be earned in the same extra-curricular activity in the same school at Mineral County School District. Proper employment posting and hiring procedures must be followed one month prior to the start of any extra duty activity for any non-employee and two weeks for any Mineral County School District employee for any open extra duty positions.

This pay schedule is based on an index with 1.00 being equivalent to ten percent (10%) of the appropriate base salary. No extra duty curricular activity will be paid without the proper submission of fully signed contracts between the coach and building principal submitted to Human Resources (qualifications found in Mineral County School District Board Policy GBBM1).

The indexes do not apply when the name activity is incorporated as part of the regular curriculum.

- 20-3-1 Employees holding the positions listed in this section shall be paid by in the first certified pay period following the end of the activity.
- 20-4 The Extra Curricular Activity Pay for the school district which is paid by the hour or by the event. An increase for intramural pay will be granted at the rate of increase granted on the base salary schedule each year.

The instructors and the directors shall receive their regular salaries as teachers plus an extra stipend for extra activities. Intramural instruction will not take place during the scheduled lunch period. Intramural instructor(s) pay shall be limited to no more than 6 combined hours weekly.

- (3) Intramural Instructor(s) (max 6 hrs. wkly) \$25.00/hour
- 20-5 A fund of \$3832.02 (2015-16), \$3,946.98 (2019-2020), \$4,025.92 (2020-2021), \$4,126.57 (2021-2022), \$4,209.10 (2022-2023) will be established at the High School, a fund of \$478.48 (2015-16), \$492.83 (2019-2020), \$502.69 (2020-2021), \$515.26 (2021-2022), 5525.56 (2022-2023) at the Junior High School. An increase in this account will be granted at the rate of increase granted on the base salary schedule each year effective for the 1990-91 school year.
- 20-6 Homebound instructors will be paid \$25.00/hr. Maximum hours weekly are five (5).
- Teachers will be paid for covering another teacher's class during their prep period based on the following circumstances: 1) school related only, 2) a full period, 3) to be paid the amount of \$35.00. In the case of an elementary teacher who had another teacher's students, the teacher would be paid at the established substitute rate.
- 20-10 Enhanced Compensation The District and the Association agree to comply with NRS 288 as mandated by Assembly Bill (AB) AB2, or any other legislation requiring negotiation.

The respective parties shall provide no less than thirty (30) days notice prior to commencing negotiations; unless, the Department of Education or any other governing body outside the District fails to provide all things necessary for negotiations to begin with adequate notice.

ARTICLE XXI — GROUP INSURANCE

- 21-1 The Mineral County School District, its Board of Trustees, the Mineral County Classroom Teachers Association, and Mineral County Classified Organization recognize the need to stabilize the expenses from the general fund in providing health insurance. To that end, the parties agree to the following:
 - The insurance advisory committee shall have access to all information provided to the District by the plan administrators.
- Once the insurance plan is established, changes in the terms and conditions of the present Mineral County School District's Health and Accident Insurance Plan, including, but not limited to premiums, plan administrator, carrier, benefits and features, shall only be made by negotiating pursuant to NRS 288 once these changes in terms and conditions exceed a 7% difference over present Plan stipulations. The District absorbs changes up to the 7% conditions.
 - The district agrees to pay 100% of the employee only health insurance premium, which includes medical, vision and dental. For HRA and HSA plans only \$1000 (which is \$83.33 per month) to be paid at the 1st of each month of the deductible, beginning January 1, 2022.
- The insurance advisory committee, consisting of a) the Superintendent of Schools; b) proportional representation of MCCTA, MCCO, and an administrator; and c) a representative of the MCSD Board of Trustees, or their designees, shall:
 - 1. Review the actuarial soundness of the program.
 - 2. Review the benefits and features of the program
 - 3. Review premium requirements

- 4. Evaluate the plan administrator
- 5. Review the re-insurance
- 6. Evaluate and review any other factors that may affect the program
- 7. Annually solicit bids, both from plan administrators and health insurance carriers
- 8. Provide information and make recommendations on all of the above to the Board of School Trustees

In the event the parties are unable to reach agreement on changes, the parties shall seek the assistance of a Federal Mediation & Conciliation Service mediator.

- 21-4 Each advisory committee entity, at its option, may have a consultant attend any meeting of the committee.
- 21-5 Disputes over the interpretation of this agreement are subject to the Grievance Procedure in the parties' Professional Negotiation Agreement.

ARTICLE XXII — PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

- 22-1 Teachers may at any time sign an assignment authorizing deductions of membership dues of the association. Such authorization shall continue in effect unless such authorization is formally revoked by the teacher in writing and copies thereof are delivered to the association and the board. Should the association, by its own constitutional procedure, vote to increase the dues, or levy an assessment, to the association it would not require an additional authorization.
- 22-2 Teachers at any time may sign an assignment authorizing deduction of payment for health insurance, provided the teacher requesting the deduction is participating in the district sponsored Health and Accident program, in which the district does participate by paying part of the employee's premium.
- 22-3 Teachers may from **September 1-30** and **March 1-31** sign an assignment authorizing deduction of payments for tax shelter annuities to any company of their choice, provided that company offers free handling service both to the Mineral County School District and employees.
- 22-4 Any teacher requesting payroll deductions for any of the above reasons must give the school district office and/lor superintendent forty-five (45) days notice.

ARTICLE XXIII — CONTRACTS

On or before May 1 of each year, the board shall notify post probationary employees in their employ, in writing, by certified mail or by delivery of the employee's contract, concerning their reemployment for the ensuing year. If the board, or the person designated by it, fails to notify a post probationary employee who has been employed by a school district of the employee's status for the ensuing year, the employee shall be deemed to be reemployed for the ensuing year under the same terms and conditions as he or she is employed for the current year.

This section does not apply to any licensed employee who has been recommended to be demoted, dismissed or not reemployed if proceedings have commenced and no final decision has been made by the board. A licensed employee may be demoted or dismissed for grounds set forth in NRS 391.312 after the employee has been notified that he or she is to be reemployed for the ensuing year.

Any licensed employee who is reemployed pursuant to subsection 1 shall, by May 10, notify the board in writing of the employee's acceptance of employment. Failure on the part of the employee to notify the board of his or her acceptance within the specified time is conclusive evidence of the employee's rejection of the contract.

If the licensed employees are represented by a recognized employee organization and negotiation has been commenced pursuant to NRS 288.180, then the provisions of subsections 1, 2 and 3 do not apply except in the case of a demotion, dismissal or decision not to reemploy an employee. Before May 10 of each year, the employees shall notify the board in writing, on forms provided by the board, of their acceptance of reemployment. Any agreement negotiated by the recognized employee organization and the board becomes a part of the contract of employment between the board and the employee. The board shall mail contracts, by certified mail with return receipts requested, to each employee to be reemployed at the last known address of the employee or shall deliver the contract in person to each employee, obtaining a receipt therefore. Failure on the part of the employee to notify the board of the employee's acceptance within 10 days after receipt of the contract is conclusive evidence of the employee's rejection of the contract. With consequences as set forth in NRS 391.350.

- No clause in the contracts of employment issued to teachers shall be in violation of NRS Chapter 391 or this professional negotiation agreement between the school district and the association.
- 23-3 Federal and State law preempt any agreement herein. Should changes from any Nevada Legislative session require it, both parties agree to meet to adjust this agreement to accommodate those changes.

ARTICLE XXIV-SAFETY

- 24-1 Mineral County School District will not direct any employee to perform a duty that a reasonable person may conclude negatively impacts their health or safety.
- 24-2 The staff's immediate safety shall always be of primary importance to the Mineral County School District. In accordance with NRS 392, a student shall be removed without delay from a classroom if the staff member feels a threat to their person, or individuals within the classroom environment, unless the removal violates the federal mandates of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act. After removal, the site administrator and teacher will meet to debrief prior to the student returning to the classroom.

Staff assigned instructional and/or supervisory responsibilities for a student already known to be a safety concern from past situations within or outside of Mineral County School District will be notified of safety concerns relating to the student upon initial placement of the student to the staff

member's assigned duties. Affected staff will receive training within 30 days of the identified safety need.

- 24-3 Teachers will immediately report in writing to the school principal all cases of assault and battery suffered by them in connection with their employment. This report will be forwarded to the superintendent and the school board for the school board's appropriate action.
- 24-4 Facilities shall be kept clean and in working order, including heating and air conditioning units, to ensure health and safety for staff and students of Mineral County School District.
- 24-5 The Association shall be communicated with during times of emergency to carry the District's message to members of the teaching staff.

ARTICLE XXV - EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP TEAM

- 25-1 The district has engaged in a process to improve the level of student learning based on the state's accountability system and best practices defined in educational research. To that end, each school shall establish an Educational Leadership Team according to its own local governance procedures. Members may be elected or appointed but should represent a wide cross section of opinions and perspectives. Members will serve at the discretion of the principal. The purpose of the team is to facilitate the development of the school's improvement plan in accordance with the process and function defined by the Educational Leadership Team. Each school must adopt its plan through a method for determining consensus which has been proven to be effective by research. The plan must represent the well-informed will of the entire local school community of stakeholders.
- 25-2 The number of team members will not exceed five (5) per school site and each person will receive \$1,000 stipend upon one complete year of satisfactory service.

ARTICLE XXVII — TERMS OF AGREEMENT

- This agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2023 and the terms and conditions shall remain in full force and effect until June 30, 2025, or until such time that a successor agreement is negotiated and ratified by both the Mineral County School District Board of School Trustees and the Mineral County Classroom Teachers' Association.
- 27-2 Either Party shall give written notice to the other on or before January 31 of each year of its intention to reopen and negotiate certain provisions of this agreement. In the interim years of a multi-year agreement, any two (2) articles in addition to salary and benefit provisions shall be negotiable.

27-3 This agreement is not binding upon either party until ratified by both parties.

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the parties have hereunto affixed their signatures this 26 day of January 2024

MINERAL COUNTY CLASSROOM TEACHERS ASSOCIATION

Drew Schaar, President

Mineral County Classroom Teachers' Association

MINERAL COUNTY SCHOOL DISTRICT

Tyler Vlani, Board President

Mineral County School District

APPENDIX A

SPECIAL EDUCATION DIRECTOR SPECIAL ASSIGNMENT

MCCTA and Mineral County School District recognize that the position of Special Education Director must be filled by an existing certified employee with the appropriate licensure to meet the needs of the district in maintaining compliance with special education statutes, laws, and reporting.

This position will be advertised to all certified employees of the district for the purpose of gathering applications to fill the position when it becomes vacated by the current Special Education Director. Using a predetermined job description, and after a job interview (in which an MCCTA designee will be included), the candidate who best meets the requirements set forth by the district will be hired for this position. Compensation for this position will be an additional 2.35% of the base salary applied to the employee's net month salary.